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Mismanagement, Pilferage and 
Corruption
The office of the Auditor General 
has on many occasions reported 
mismanagement, embezzlement 
and corruption at counties. The 
revenue generated is either embez-
zled or mismanaged by those 
entrusted with the responsibility of 
managing them on behalf of the 
citizens. Corruption and bribery of 
revenue collectors by business 
people in order to reduce their 
liability denies the authorities the 
much needed revenue.

Unused Dead Assets
Counties inherited a lot of assets 
from defunct local authorities while 
some assets were transferred from 
National government when func-
tions were devolved. Some of these 
assets have remained idle since the 
inception of devolution while 
counties continue to incur expenses 
on these assets in relation to 
personnel and maintenance costs 
but they do not generate income 
commensurate to expenditure 
incurred on them. These assets are 
unnecessary to some counties since 
they generate little or nil revenue to 
the counties.

Ineffective Revenue legal frame-
works
For efficiency in revenue adminis-
tration, there is need for an effective 
legal framework to guide the 
procedure and processes that makes 
it easy and convenient for adminis-
tration and collection of revenue. 
The legal framework sets in place a 
system for operation. A good system 
has the following characteristics; 
productivity or fiscal adequacy, 
elasticity, diversity, simplicity, 
convenience, economy, certainty 

nepotism and favouritism have 
jeopardized the whole exercise of 
recruiting qualified personnel.

Poor planning and Budgeting
The constitution provides for public 
participation in the budget making 
process. The law guarantees mem-
bers of the public to own the process 
and fully participate in identifying 
projects to be financed in a fiscal 
year. The public gives views on 
county fiscal planning and sugges-
tions on various projects they wish 
to be prioritized in the ensuing 
financial year. The law requires the 
executive to consider public views in 
preparing the budget and appropri-
ation estimates. Budget deficits have 
been occasioned by poor planning 
and budgeting. Most counties have 
failed to properly put up budgets 
that match their revenue. Counties 
prepare ambitious budgets with 
little consideration of sources of 
revenue to fund the budgets. A well 
planned budget must elaborate 
strategies for revenue generation 
through the revenue streams. This 
will help in preparing a realistic 
budget where expenditure matches 
the sources of income. In some 
cases there are misplaced priorities 
in the budgets as expenditures 
exceed the income being generated 
from the same budget. Where 
there’s no proper planning there 
has been reported low revenue 
collection and hence under-devel-
opment.

Resistance to adoption of technology
Failure to adapt to changing tech-
nology has hampered effective and 
maximum collection of revenue by 
county governments from available 
sources of incomes. Majority of 
counties still use the traditional 
ways of collecting revenue which 
have proven to be ineffective and 
prone to pilferage. Technology 
simplifies revenue collection 
procedures at the convenience of the 
payer hence minimizing adminis-
tration costs. There has been 
deliberate refusal or resistance by 
some county officials to adopt 
technology in revenue collection. 
This has created loopholes in 
pilferage and misuse of county 
revenue for personal benefits. This 
has denied counties much needed 
revenue to fund their budgets.

abide by the international trade 
rules on neutrality of VAT under the 
OECD platform. According to the 
OECD’s International VAT Guide-
lines, the burden of VAT should not 
lie on taxable businesses and 
foreign businesses should not be 
disadvantaged or advantaged 
compared to domestic businesses in 
a jurisdiction. The exemption of 
exported services is clearly a tariff 
barrier targeting Kenyan service 
providers (professionals, BPO 
practitioners, creatives among 
others) and excluding them as 
preferred providers of choice in the 
global arena. This will totally distort 
the struggle against unemployment, 
Kenya’s favourable position under 
the ease of doing business scale, and 
Kenya’s balance of trade. Whereas 
the amendment may be countering 
the position taken by Courts of law, 
it is clearly detrimental to the 
economic cooperation that Kenya 
seeks to attract internationally and 
ill-advised.

On the flipside the amendments to 
both the Income Tax Act and Tax 
Procedures Act confirm Kenya’s 

adoption of the OECD Action Plans 
that tackle Base Erosion and Profit 
Shifting (BEPS) by multinational 
enterprises.  The OECD is a unique 
forum where governments work 
together to address the economic, 
social and environmental challenges 
of globalisation. The OECD is also at 
the forefront of efforts to under-
stand and to help governments 
respond to new developments and 
concerns, such as corporate gover-
nance, the information economy 
and the challenges of an ageing 
population. The Organisation 
provides a setting where govern-
ments can compare policy experi-
ences, seek answers to common 
problems, identify good practice and 
work to co-ordinate domestic and 
international policies.  Whereas 
Kenya is not a member of the OECD, 
it has realized it can’t be left behind 
in efforts made by tax jurisdictions 
in the developed world to tackle 
frictions and potential double 
taxation of multinationals operating 
in sovereign states, caused by their 
incoherent domestic tax rules. From 
my analysis the Finance Act 2021 
has rolled out the recommendations 
under OECD’s BEPS Action Plans 2, 
4, 7, 12 and 13 in various amend-
ments to the Income Tax Act and 
Tax Procedures Act. Specifically 
Kenya has introduced information 
collection mechanisms for multina-
tionals such as country-by-country 
reporting, tax information sharing 
and establishment of common 
reporting standards for Kenyan 
financial institutions.

Kenya seems to have boldly spelt 
out its tax policy at the same level 
with developed OECD member states 
such as France, Germany, Israel, 
Italy, Japan, Korea, the Netherlands, 
Turkey, the United Kingdom and the 
United States. This move exudes a 
lot of confidence from foreign 
investors. However the exemption of 
exported services is a stab in its own 
back that harms instead of protect-
ing the various hubs of local and 
indigenous professionals, and 
requires speedy rethinking and 
repeal.

CPA Samuel Okumu is a senior 
Tax Consultant at Rödl & Partner 
Limited.

and equity. Counties lack an effec-
tive tax regime to maximize on 
revenue collection procedures and 
safe guard the revenue being 
collected. 

A system should be well planned 
and clearly set out to ensure admis-
sibility and maximum collection of 
revenue.

County governments therefore, 
must come up with strategies to 
mitigate these challenges and 
ensure maximum revenue collection 
to fund their budgets. Some of these 
strategies include; 

•  Recruitment of qualified person-
nel to the revenue department and 
undertaking routine training of 
staff to equip them with necessary 
skills to discharge their duties 
effectively.

•  Adoption of technology in the 
revenue administration system to 
ease processes and procedures for 
maximum collection of revenue.

•  Institute internal control mecha-
nism to seal loopholes for pilfer-
age and stop corruption.

•  Dispose dead assets that do not 
generate revenue to eliminate 
wastage and direct the available 
resources to most deserving 
projects. 

•  County Assemblies should enact 
adequate legislations on revenue 
administration to help the county 
executive to maximize on income 
generation and be able to fund 
their budgets.

CPA Felix Nasubo is a member of 
the Institute of Certified Public 
Accountants of Kenya.
email: fnasubo@yahoo.com

�� ��

analysis, 15 counties including Tana 
River, West Pokot, Lamu, Kirinyaga, 
Mombasa, Nandi, Kiambu, 
Elgeyo-Marakwet, Laikipia, Taita 
Taveta, Marsabit, Makueni, 
Kakamega, Tharaka-Nithi and 
Nyandarua more than doubled their 
revenue over the first six years of 
devolution. The report further 
shows a decline in revenue collec-
tion in Busia, Wajir, Homa Bay and 
Mandera counties. Nairobi County 
on the other hand, although raising 
the highest own source revenue has 
grown less than one per cent in the 
first six years of devolution. The 
report however noted that the 
county has a potential to finance 40 
per cent of its budget. The potential 
is based on a study conducted by the 
National Treasury in 2018 which 
projected that the counties own 
source revenue (OSR) potential is at 
Kshs. 172 billion per annum. In 
2016/17, the three sources accounted 
for more than 40 per cent of the 

he constitution of Kenya 
2010 lays down timelines 
for Budgets preparation 
both at the National level 
and County Governments. 

Once the Cabinet Secretary has 
tabled in the National Assembly the 
government estimates and expendi-
tures together with the proposed 
laws on appropriation and financial 
management for the ensuing fiscal 
year, parliament sets the stage for 
County budgets by debating and 
passing the various laws such as 
County Allocation of Revenue Act, 
Division of Revenue Act, and PFM 
Act amongst others.

Since inception of devolution in 
2013, county governments have 
struggled to collect their own 
revenues and have been relying 
largely on equitable revenue share 
allocation from the National 
Government to perform their 
functions. The law empowers 
counties to administer and collect 
on source revenue from sources 
such as; property – related revenue, 

parking fees, licenses, cess, permits, 
fines and penalties amongst others. 
A new draft policy and County 
Revenue Bill was adopted in 2018 to 
broaden the county revenue base 
and improve collections. But its 
implementation required a better 
understanding of the potential 
revenues at the county level and of 
the barriers or opportunities in 
realizing that revenue-raising 
potential. Most counties have been 
unable to maximize their potential 
with a number of them reporting 
low revenue. This has hampered full 
implementation of county budgets 
due to huge deficits occasioned by 
low revenue as expenditures 
increases.

A report by the Commission on 
Revenue Allocation (CRA) published 
in June2021, indicates that Embu 
and Garissa counties have drastical-
ly increased their revenue from 
2013/14 Financial year. According to 
CRA, Embu and Garissa have grown 
own revenue source by 254 and 202 
per cent respectively. From the 
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by Abdallah Mambo Dallu

 The same position was adopted by 
the Tax Appeals Tribunal in its 
March 2020 ruling on an appeal 
made by the Coca-Cola Central East 
and West Africa Limited. Here it was 
added that the relevant factor in 
determining an exported service is 
the location of the consumer and 
not the place where the service is 
performed. The identity of the 
consumer or customer has also been 
clarified as the party in a business 
agreement. In essence, any Kenyan 
entity that is engaged to provide a 
service by an entity outside Kenya 
qualifies to declare the transaction 
as an exported service. Prior to 
Finance Act 2021 all exported 
services were zero-rated and the 
Kenyan providers qualified for 
refund of all input tax attributable 
to delivery of the service. This has 
now been outlawed despite the 
Court’s stance that Kenya ought to 

by the High Court of Kenya and Tax 
Appeals Tribunal. In May 2019 the 
High Court ruled in an appeal made 
by Panalpina Airflo Limited chal-
lenging an earlier ruling by the Tax 
Appeals Tribunal on definition of 
services exported out of Kenya. 
According to the High Court, it does 
not matter whether a service is 
performed in Kenya or outside 
Kenya to determine export of a 
service but rather that the location 
of service consumption should be 
outside Kenya. This is in line with 
the destination principle under the 
OECD (Organization for Economic 
Development) guidelines on 
neutrality of VAT which require that 
internationally traded services be 
taxed according to the rules of 
jurisdiction of consumption.

he Kenyan Finance Act 2021 
was assented to law at the 
close of June 2021. This is 
in line with last year’s 
amendments under the 

Public Finance Management law 
which realigned the introduction of 
new tax policies to the Govern-
ment’s fiscal year and policies.

A number of commentaries have 
focused on the tax policies intro-
duced to cushion the public against 
the adversities of the COViD 19 
pandemic, as well as aiding the 
Government in bridging the 
year-on-year budget deficit. The 
significant steps made by the 
Finance Act 2021 in painting the 
Government’s taxation policy 
towards multinational enterprises 

(MNEs) is too glaring to be wished 
away. There are numerous amend-
ments in the Income Tax Act, VAT 
Act and Tax Procedures Act that 
focus on taxation of cross-border 
transactions by MNEs plying their 
trade in the Kenyan jurisdiction.

Under the VAT Act, service providers 
who focus on clients outside Kenya 
have been dealt a big blow by the 
reclassification exported services 
from zero-rated to exempt. This 
amendment prevents the service 
providers from recovering any input 
taxes incurred when offering 
exported services, unlike the case of 
export of commodities. The amend-
ment also cuts short the celebration 
and reprieve that taxpayers obtained 
in two notable rulings recently made 
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Mismanagement, Pilferage and 
Corruption
The office of the Auditor General 
has on many occasions reported 
mismanagement, embezzlement 
and corruption at counties. The 
revenue generated is either embez-
zled or mismanaged by those 
entrusted with the responsibility of 
managing them on behalf of the 
citizens. Corruption and bribery of 
revenue collectors by business 
people in order to reduce their 
liability denies the authorities the 
much needed revenue.

Unused Dead Assets
Counties inherited a lot of assets 
from defunct local authorities while 
some assets were transferred from 
National government when func-
tions were devolved. Some of these 
assets have remained idle since the 
inception of devolution while 
counties continue to incur expenses 
on these assets in relation to 
personnel and maintenance costs 
but they do not generate income 
commensurate to expenditure 
incurred on them. These assets are 
unnecessary to some counties since 
they generate little or nil revenue to 
the counties.

Ineffective Revenue legal frame-
works
For efficiency in revenue adminis-
tration, there is need for an effective 
legal framework to guide the 
procedure and processes that makes 
it easy and convenient for adminis-
tration and collection of revenue. 
The legal framework sets in place a 
system for operation. A good system 
has the following characteristics; 
productivity or fiscal adequacy, 
elasticity, diversity, simplicity, 
convenience, economy, certainty 

nepotism and favouritism have 
jeopardized the whole exercise of 
recruiting qualified personnel.

Poor planning and Budgeting
The constitution provides for public 
participation in the budget making 
process. The law guarantees mem-
bers of the public to own the process 
and fully participate in identifying 
projects to be financed in a fiscal 
year. The public gives views on 
county fiscal planning and sugges-
tions on various projects they wish 
to be prioritized in the ensuing 
financial year. The law requires the 
executive to consider public views in 
preparing the budget and appropri-
ation estimates. Budget deficits have 
been occasioned by poor planning 
and budgeting. Most counties have 
failed to properly put up budgets 
that match their revenue. Counties 
prepare ambitious budgets with 
little consideration of sources of 
revenue to fund the budgets. A well 
planned budget must elaborate 
strategies for revenue generation 
through the revenue streams. This 
will help in preparing a realistic 
budget where expenditure matches 
the sources of income. In some 
cases there are misplaced priorities 
in the budgets as expenditures 
exceed the income being generated 
from the same budget. Where 
there’s no proper planning there 
has been reported low revenue 
collection and hence under-devel-
opment.

Resistance to adoption of technology
Failure to adapt to changing tech-
nology has hampered effective and 
maximum collection of revenue by 
county governments from available 
sources of incomes. Majority of 
counties still use the traditional 
ways of collecting revenue which 
have proven to be ineffective and 
prone to pilferage. Technology 
simplifies revenue collection 
procedures at the convenience of the 
payer hence minimizing adminis-
tration costs. There has been 
deliberate refusal or resistance by 
some county officials to adopt 
technology in revenue collection. 
This has created loopholes in 
pilferage and misuse of county 
revenue for personal benefits. This 
has denied counties much needed 
revenue to fund their budgets.

abide by the international trade 
rules on neutrality of VAT under the 
OECD platform. According to the 
OECD’s International VAT Guide-
lines, the burden of VAT should not 
lie on taxable businesses and 
foreign businesses should not be 
disadvantaged or advantaged 
compared to domestic businesses in 
a jurisdiction. The exemption of 
exported services is clearly a tariff 
barrier targeting Kenyan service 
providers (professionals, BPO 
practitioners, creatives among 
others) and excluding them as 
preferred providers of choice in the 
global arena. This will totally distort 
the struggle against unemployment, 
Kenya’s favourable position under 
the ease of doing business scale, and 
Kenya’s balance of trade. Whereas 
the amendment may be countering 
the position taken by Courts of law, 
it is clearly detrimental to the 
economic cooperation that Kenya 
seeks to attract internationally and 
ill-advised.

On the flipside the amendments to 
both the Income Tax Act and Tax 
Procedures Act confirm Kenya’s 

adoption of the OECD Action Plans 
that tackle Base Erosion and Profit 
Shifting (BEPS) by multinational 
enterprises.  The OECD is a unique 
forum where governments work 
together to address the economic, 
social and environmental challenges 
of globalisation. The OECD is also at 
the forefront of efforts to under-
stand and to help governments 
respond to new developments and 
concerns, such as corporate gover-
nance, the information economy 
and the challenges of an ageing 
population. The Organisation 
provides a setting where govern-
ments can compare policy experi-
ences, seek answers to common 
problems, identify good practice and 
work to co-ordinate domestic and 
international policies.  Whereas 
Kenya is not a member of the OECD, 
it has realized it can’t be left behind 
in efforts made by tax jurisdictions 
in the developed world to tackle 
frictions and potential double 
taxation of multinationals operating 
in sovereign states, caused by their 
incoherent domestic tax rules. From 
my analysis the Finance Act 2021 
has rolled out the recommendations 
under OECD’s BEPS Action Plans 2, 
4, 7, 12 and 13 in various amend-
ments to the Income Tax Act and 
Tax Procedures Act. Specifically 
Kenya has introduced information 
collection mechanisms for multina-
tionals such as country-by-country 
reporting, tax information sharing 
and establishment of common 
reporting standards for Kenyan 
financial institutions.

Kenya seems to have boldly spelt 
out its tax policy at the same level 
with developed OECD member states 
such as France, Germany, Israel, 
Italy, Japan, Korea, the Netherlands, 
Turkey, the United Kingdom and the 
United States. This move exudes a 
lot of confidence from foreign 
investors. However the exemption of 
exported services is a stab in its own 
back that harms instead of protect-
ing the various hubs of local and 
indigenous professionals, and 
requires speedy rethinking and 
repeal.

CPA Samuel Okumu is a senior 
Tax Consultant at Rödl & Partner 
Limited.

An emphasis of matter paragraph is 
included in the auditor’s report and 
refers to a matter presented or 
disclosed in the financial statements 
that, in the auditor’s judgment, is of 
such importance that it is funda-
mental to users’ understanding of 
the financial statements. It refers to 
a matter ’appropriately' presented 
or disclosed in the financial state-
ments. 

The auditor will therefore need to 
document clearly in each case the 
justification for the inclusion of the 
matter they wish to highlight to 
users of the financial statements as 
fundamental. A policy of including 
an emphasis of matter paragraph in 
audit reports for most entities 
affected by COVID-19, or for all 
entities in a particular sector or 
industry, may be challenged by 
audit regulators, and so firms will 
need to be prepared to justify that 
decision with reference to the 
particular circumstances of each 
entity. 

An emphasis of matter paragraph 
does not modify the audit opinion. 
Such a paragraph is also not a 
substitute for expressing a qualified 
or adverse opinion, or for disclaim-
ing an opinion, where they are 
appropriate. The thought process 
that leads to an emphasis of matter 
is outlined in the following flow-
chart. 

How might an emphasis of matter 
arise due to COVID-19?
One of the possible reasons ISA (UK) 
706 gives for inclusion of an 
emphasis of matter paragraph is ‘a 
major catastrophe that has had a 
significant effect on the entity’s 
financial position’. 
Whether the COVID‐19 pandemic 
amounts to a major catastrophe that 
has had a significant effect on the 
entity’s financial position is a 
matter of judgment for the auditor. 
Accordingly, it is not expected that 
an emphasis of matter will be used 
in every case, only where, in the 
auditor’s judgment, the matter is 
fundamental to the user’s under-
standing of the financial state-
ments.

The following scenarios are exam-
ples of where COVID-19 might lead 
to the auditor including an empha-
sis of matter paragraph in the 
auditor’s report.

and equity. Counties lack an effec-
tive tax regime to maximize on 
revenue collection procedures and 
safe guard the revenue being 
collected. 

A system should be well planned 
and clearly set out to ensure admis-
sibility and maximum collection of 
revenue.

County governments therefore, 
must come up with strategies to 
mitigate these challenges and 
ensure maximum revenue collection 
to fund their budgets. Some of these 
strategies include; 

•  Recruitment of qualified person-
nel to the revenue department and 
undertaking routine training of 
staff to equip them with necessary 
skills to discharge their duties 
effectively.

•  Adoption of technology in the 
revenue administration system to 
ease processes and procedures for 
maximum collection of revenue.

•  Institute internal control mecha-
nism to seal loopholes for pilfer-
age and stop corruption.

•  Dispose dead assets that do not 
generate revenue to eliminate 
wastage and direct the available 
resources to most deserving 
projects. 

•  County Assemblies should enact 
adequate legislations on revenue 
administration to help the county 
executive to maximize on income 
generation and be able to fund 
their budgets.

CPA Felix Nasubo is a member of 
the Institute of Certified Public 
Accountants of Kenya.
email: fnasubo@yahoo.com

The auditor will need to 
assess whether the 
disclosures made by the 
entity regarding subsequent 
events, and whether they 
are adjusting or 
non-adjusting events, are 
appropriate. The auditor 
may conclude that it is 
necessary to include a 
related emphasis of matter 
paragraph in the auditor’s 
report to highlight 
management’s subsequent 
events disclosure, given its 
significance. 

cient appropriate evidence of the 
valuation of the asset, the auditor 
may need to consider qualification 
instead.

ii. Basis other than going concern
Where the use of the going concern 
basis is inappropriate and the entity 
is required to prepare its financial 
statements on a basis other than 
that of going concern, the auditor 
may consider it appropriate or 
necessary to include an emphasis of 
matter paragraph in the audit report 
to draw the user’s attention to the 
basis on which the financial state-
ments have been prepared and the 
reasons for its use. 
 
iii.  Subsequent events
The notes to the financial state-
ments include disclosures around 
subsequent events / post balance 
sheet events because, for many 
entities, the impact of COVID-19 
started to emerge after the end of 
their financial periods. The auditor 
will need to assess whether the 
disclosures made by the entity 
regarding subsequent events, and 
whether they are adjusting or 
non-adjusting events, are appropri-
ate. The auditor may conclude that 
it is necessary to include a related 
emphasis of matter paragraph in the 
auditor’s report to highlight man-

analysis, 15 counties including Tana 
River, West Pokot, Lamu, Kirinyaga, 
Mombasa, Nandi, Kiambu, 
Elgeyo-Marakwet, Laikipia, Taita 
Taveta, Marsabit, Makueni, 
Kakamega, Tharaka-Nithi and 
Nyandarua more than doubled their 
revenue over the first six years of 
devolution. The report further 
shows a decline in revenue collec-
tion in Busia, Wajir, Homa Bay and 
Mandera counties. Nairobi County 
on the other hand, although raising 
the highest own source revenue has 
grown less than one per cent in the 
first six years of devolution. The 
report however noted that the 
county has a potential to finance 40 
per cent of its budget. The potential 
is based on a study conducted by the 
National Treasury in 2018 which 
projected that the counties own 
source revenue (OSR) potential is at 
Kshs. 172 billion per annum. In 
2016/17, the three sources accounted 
for more than 40 per cent of the 

he constitution of Kenya 
2010 lays down timelines 
for Budgets preparation 
both at the National level 
and County Governments. 

Once the Cabinet Secretary has 
tabled in the National Assembly the 
government estimates and expendi-
tures together with the proposed 
laws on appropriation and financial 
management for the ensuing fiscal 
year, parliament sets the stage for 
County budgets by debating and 
passing the various laws such as 
County Allocation of Revenue Act, 
Division of Revenue Act, and PFM 
Act amongst others.

Since inception of devolution in 
2013, county governments have 
struggled to collect their own 
revenues and have been relying 
largely on equitable revenue share 
allocation from the National 
Government to perform their 
functions. The law empowers 
counties to administer and collect 
on source revenue from sources 
such as; property – related revenue, 

parking fees, licenses, cess, permits, 
fines and penalties amongst others. 
A new draft policy and County 
Revenue Bill was adopted in 2018 to 
broaden the county revenue base 
and improve collections. But its 
implementation required a better 
understanding of the potential 
revenues at the county level and of 
the barriers or opportunities in 
realizing that revenue-raising 
potential. Most counties have been 
unable to maximize their potential 
with a number of them reporting 
low revenue. This has hampered full 
implementation of county budgets 
due to huge deficits occasioned by 
low revenue as expenditures 
increases.

A report by the Commission on 
Revenue Allocation (CRA) published 
in June2021, indicates that Embu 
and Garissa counties have drastical-
ly increased their revenue from 
2013/14 Financial year. According to 
CRA, Embu and Garissa have grown 
own revenue source by 254 and 202 
per cent respectively. From the 

i.  External valuations
An external specialist or expert, 
such as a property surveyor, has 
included a ‘material valuation 
uncertainty’ clause in a valuation 
report explaining that less certainty 
– and a higher degree of caution – 
should be attached to the valuation 
of property or other assets on the 
entity’s balance sheet. Management 
has appropriately disclosed the 
matter in the notes to the financial 
statements.

It is worth noting that this may not 
always be the case. Just because 
there is such an uncertainty, and 
while it may be material, that does 
not necessarily make it “fundamen-
tal” to users. For example, an 
emphasis of matter may not be 
appropriate for an entity with one 
property that, while material, is 
only a small proportion of total 
assets. However, it may be appro-
priate for an entity in the real estate 
sector holding a number of invest-
ment properties that make up a 
significant proportion of the 
company’s total assets, or similarly 
for a property fund.

If such a ‘material valuation uncer-
tainty’ clause has been included in 
the valuation report, but the auditor 
has not been able to obtain suffi-

agement’s subsequent events 
disclosure, given its significance. 
 
iv. Litigation outcome uncertainty
The entity is subject to litigation as 
a result of breaching the terms of a 
contract during the COVID-19 crisis. 
There is uncertainty relating to the 
outcome of the litigation, and a high 
level of judgment involved in 
deciding whether there is a liability, 
contingent liability or no liability to 
be recognized.

v. Other considerations for the 
auditor 
The auditor may also consider 
whether: 
a)  Inclusion of an emphasis of 
matter paragraph leads to the entity 
breaching a loan covenant, and 
whether the lender would waive that 
covenant breach or not. In this 
context, it is important to under-
stand that an audit report with an 
emphasis of matter is not a modifi-
cation of the auditor’s opinion. 

b)  The explanation is specific to the 
entity’s circumstances.

How is an emphasis of matter 
disclosed?
An emphasis of matter paragraph is 
included within a separate section of 
the auditor’s report with an appro-

priate heading that includes the 
term “Emphasis of Matter”. The 
heading may be expanded to include 
further context of the matter being 
referred to, e.g., ‘Emphasis of 
Matter – subsequent event 
COVID-19 pandemic’.

The paragraph should:

i.  include a clear reference to the 
matter being emphasized and to 
where relevant disclosures that fully 
describe the matter are found in the 
financial statements; and  
ii. indicate that the auditor’s 
opinion is not modified in respect of 
the matter.

For example;

Emphasis of Matter [ - ……….]
We draw attention to Note [X] to the 
financial statements which 
describes […………….]. Our opinion is 
not modified in respect of this 
matter.  

In Conclusion
The paragraph should only refer to 
information presented or disclosed 
in the financial statements and 
should not provide additional 
information, explanation or inter-
pretation. The placement of an 
emphasis of matter paragraph in the 

auditor’s report depends on the 
nature of the information to be 
communicated, and the auditor’s 
judgment as to the relative signifi-
cance of such information to 
intended users compared to other 
elements required to be reported in 
accordance with ISA (UK) 700 
(Revised June 2016). 

Coronavirus may lead to situations 
where an auditor considers includ-
ing an emphasis of matter para-
graph in the auditor’s report. 
However, even in the unprecedented 
circumstances brought about by 
COVID-19, inclusion in auditors’ 
reports is not expected to be wide-
spread, and will occur only when the 
matter is considered to be ‘funda-
mental’. Widespread use of empha-
sis of matter paragraphs may 
diminish the effectiveness of the 
auditor’s communication about 
important matters. It is important 
to note that emphasis of matter 
paragraphs is no longer used to 
draw attention to material uncer-
tainties relating to going concern; 
these are disclosed in a separate 
section of the audit report.
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 The same position was adopted by 
the Tax Appeals Tribunal in its 
March 2020 ruling on an appeal 
made by the Coca-Cola Central East 
and West Africa Limited. Here it was 
added that the relevant factor in 
determining an exported service is 
the location of the consumer and 
not the place where the service is 
performed. The identity of the 
consumer or customer has also been 
clarified as the party in a business 
agreement. In essence, any Kenyan 
entity that is engaged to provide a 
service by an entity outside Kenya 
qualifies to declare the transaction 
as an exported service. Prior to 
Finance Act 2021 all exported 
services were zero-rated and the 
Kenyan providers qualified for 
refund of all input tax attributable 
to delivery of the service. This has 
now been outlawed despite the 
Court’s stance that Kenya ought to 

by the High Court of Kenya and Tax 
Appeals Tribunal. In May 2019 the 
High Court ruled in an appeal made 
by Panalpina Airflo Limited chal-
lenging an earlier ruling by the Tax 
Appeals Tribunal on definition of 
services exported out of Kenya. 
According to the High Court, it does 
not matter whether a service is 
performed in Kenya or outside 
Kenya to determine export of a 
service but rather that the location 
of service consumption should be 
outside Kenya. This is in line with 
the destination principle under the 
OECD (Organization for Economic 
Development) guidelines on 
neutrality of VAT which require that 
internationally traded services be 
taxed according to the rules of 
jurisdiction of consumption.

he Kenyan Finance Act 2021 
was assented to law at the 
close of June 2021. This is 
in line with last year’s 
amendments under the 

Public Finance Management law 
which realigned the introduction of 
new tax policies to the Govern-
ment’s fiscal year and policies.

A number of commentaries have 
focused on the tax policies intro-
duced to cushion the public against 
the adversities of the COViD 19 
pandemic, as well as aiding the 
Government in bridging the 
year-on-year budget deficit. The 
significant steps made by the 
Finance Act 2021 in painting the 
Government’s taxation policy 
towards multinational enterprises 

(MNEs) is too glaring to be wished 
away. There are numerous amend-
ments in the Income Tax Act, VAT 
Act and Tax Procedures Act that 
focus on taxation of cross-border 
transactions by MNEs plying their 
trade in the Kenyan jurisdiction.

Under the VAT Act, service providers 
who focus on clients outside Kenya 
have been dealt a big blow by the 
reclassification exported services 
from zero-rated to exempt. This 
amendment prevents the service 
providers from recovering any input 
taxes incurred when offering 
exported services, unlike the case of 
export of commodities. The amend-
ment also cuts short the celebration 
and reprieve that taxpayers obtained 
in two notable rulings recently made 
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Mismanagement, Pilferage and 
Corruption
The office of the Auditor General 
has on many occasions reported 
mismanagement, embezzlement 
and corruption at counties. The 
revenue generated is either embez-
zled or mismanaged by those 
entrusted with the responsibility of 
managing them on behalf of the 
citizens. Corruption and bribery of 
revenue collectors by business 
people in order to reduce their 
liability denies the authorities the 
much needed revenue.

Unused Dead Assets
Counties inherited a lot of assets 
from defunct local authorities while 
some assets were transferred from 
National government when func-
tions were devolved. Some of these 
assets have remained idle since the 
inception of devolution while 
counties continue to incur expenses 
on these assets in relation to 
personnel and maintenance costs 
but they do not generate income 
commensurate to expenditure 
incurred on them. These assets are 
unnecessary to some counties since 
they generate little or nil revenue to 
the counties.

Ineffective Revenue legal frame-
works
For efficiency in revenue adminis-
tration, there is need for an effective 
legal framework to guide the 
procedure and processes that makes 
it easy and convenient for adminis-
tration and collection of revenue. 
The legal framework sets in place a 
system for operation. A good system 
has the following characteristics; 
productivity or fiscal adequacy, 
elasticity, diversity, simplicity, 
convenience, economy, certainty 

nepotism and favouritism have 
jeopardized the whole exercise of 
recruiting qualified personnel.

Poor planning and Budgeting
The constitution provides for public 
participation in the budget making 
process. The law guarantees mem-
bers of the public to own the process 
and fully participate in identifying 
projects to be financed in a fiscal 
year. The public gives views on 
county fiscal planning and sugges-
tions on various projects they wish 
to be prioritized in the ensuing 
financial year. The law requires the 
executive to consider public views in 
preparing the budget and appropri-
ation estimates. Budget deficits have 
been occasioned by poor planning 
and budgeting. Most counties have 
failed to properly put up budgets 
that match their revenue. Counties 
prepare ambitious budgets with 
little consideration of sources of 
revenue to fund the budgets. A well 
planned budget must elaborate 
strategies for revenue generation 
through the revenue streams. This 
will help in preparing a realistic 
budget where expenditure matches 
the sources of income. In some 
cases there are misplaced priorities 
in the budgets as expenditures 
exceed the income being generated 
from the same budget. Where 
there’s no proper planning there 
has been reported low revenue 
collection and hence under-devel-
opment.

Resistance to adoption of technology
Failure to adapt to changing tech-
nology has hampered effective and 
maximum collection of revenue by 
county governments from available 
sources of incomes. Majority of 
counties still use the traditional 
ways of collecting revenue which 
have proven to be ineffective and 
prone to pilferage. Technology 
simplifies revenue collection 
procedures at the convenience of the 
payer hence minimizing adminis-
tration costs. There has been 
deliberate refusal or resistance by 
some county officials to adopt 
technology in revenue collection. 
This has created loopholes in 
pilferage and misuse of county 
revenue for personal benefits. This 
has denied counties much needed 
revenue to fund their budgets.

abide by the international trade 
rules on neutrality of VAT under the 
OECD platform. According to the 
OECD’s International VAT Guide-
lines, the burden of VAT should not 
lie on taxable businesses and 
foreign businesses should not be 
disadvantaged or advantaged 
compared to domestic businesses in 
a jurisdiction. The exemption of 
exported services is clearly a tariff 
barrier targeting Kenyan service 
providers (professionals, BPO 
practitioners, creatives among 
others) and excluding them as 
preferred providers of choice in the 
global arena. This will totally distort 
the struggle against unemployment, 
Kenya’s favourable position under 
the ease of doing business scale, and 
Kenya’s balance of trade. Whereas 
the amendment may be countering 
the position taken by Courts of law, 
it is clearly detrimental to the 
economic cooperation that Kenya 
seeks to attract internationally and 
ill-advised.

On the flipside the amendments to 
both the Income Tax Act and Tax 
Procedures Act confirm Kenya’s 

adoption of the OECD Action Plans 
that tackle Base Erosion and Profit 
Shifting (BEPS) by multinational 
enterprises.  The OECD is a unique 
forum where governments work 
together to address the economic, 
social and environmental challenges 
of globalisation. The OECD is also at 
the forefront of efforts to under-
stand and to help governments 
respond to new developments and 
concerns, such as corporate gover-
nance, the information economy 
and the challenges of an ageing 
population. The Organisation 
provides a setting where govern-
ments can compare policy experi-
ences, seek answers to common 
problems, identify good practice and 
work to co-ordinate domestic and 
international policies.  Whereas 
Kenya is not a member of the OECD, 
it has realized it can’t be left behind 
in efforts made by tax jurisdictions 
in the developed world to tackle 
frictions and potential double 
taxation of multinationals operating 
in sovereign states, caused by their 
incoherent domestic tax rules. From 
my analysis the Finance Act 2021 
has rolled out the recommendations 
under OECD’s BEPS Action Plans 2, 
4, 7, 12 and 13 in various amend-
ments to the Income Tax Act and 
Tax Procedures Act. Specifically 
Kenya has introduced information 
collection mechanisms for multina-
tionals such as country-by-country 
reporting, tax information sharing 
and establishment of common 
reporting standards for Kenyan 
financial institutions.

Kenya seems to have boldly spelt 
out its tax policy at the same level 
with developed OECD member states 
such as France, Germany, Israel, 
Italy, Japan, Korea, the Netherlands, 
Turkey, the United Kingdom and the 
United States. This move exudes a 
lot of confidence from foreign 
investors. However the exemption of 
exported services is a stab in its own 
back that harms instead of protect-
ing the various hubs of local and 
indigenous professionals, and 
requires speedy rethinking and 
repeal.
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An emphasis of matter paragraph is 
included in the auditor’s report and 
refers to a matter presented or 
disclosed in the financial statements 
that, in the auditor’s judgment, is of 
such importance that it is funda-
mental to users’ understanding of 
the financial statements. It refers to 
a matter ’appropriately' presented 
or disclosed in the financial state-
ments. 

The auditor will therefore need to 
document clearly in each case the 
justification for the inclusion of the 
matter they wish to highlight to 
users of the financial statements as 
fundamental. A policy of including 
an emphasis of matter paragraph in 
audit reports for most entities 
affected by COVID-19, or for all 
entities in a particular sector or 
industry, may be challenged by 
audit regulators, and so firms will 
need to be prepared to justify that 
decision with reference to the 
particular circumstances of each 
entity. 

An emphasis of matter paragraph 
does not modify the audit opinion. 
Such a paragraph is also not a 
substitute for expressing a qualified 
or adverse opinion, or for disclaim-
ing an opinion, where they are 
appropriate. The thought process 
that leads to an emphasis of matter 
is outlined in the following flow-
chart. 

How might an emphasis of matter 
arise due to COVID-19?
One of the possible reasons ISA (UK) 
706 gives for inclusion of an 
emphasis of matter paragraph is ‘a 
major catastrophe that has had a 
significant effect on the entity’s 
financial position’. 
Whether the COVID‐19 pandemic 
amounts to a major catastrophe that 
has had a significant effect on the 
entity’s financial position is a 
matter of judgment for the auditor. 
Accordingly, it is not expected that 
an emphasis of matter will be used 
in every case, only where, in the 
auditor’s judgment, the matter is 
fundamental to the user’s under-
standing of the financial state-
ments.

The following scenarios are exam-
ples of where COVID-19 might lead 
to the auditor including an empha-
sis of matter paragraph in the 
auditor’s report.

and equity. Counties lack an effec-
tive tax regime to maximize on 
revenue collection procedures and 
safe guard the revenue being 
collected. 

A system should be well planned 
and clearly set out to ensure admis-
sibility and maximum collection of 
revenue.

County governments therefore, 
must come up with strategies to 
mitigate these challenges and 
ensure maximum revenue collection 
to fund their budgets. Some of these 
strategies include; 

•  Recruitment of qualified person-
nel to the revenue department and 
undertaking routine training of 
staff to equip them with necessary 
skills to discharge their duties 
effectively.

•  Adoption of technology in the 
revenue administration system to 
ease processes and procedures for 
maximum collection of revenue.

•  Institute internal control mecha-
nism to seal loopholes for pilfer-
age and stop corruption.

•  Dispose dead assets that do not 
generate revenue to eliminate 
wastage and direct the available 
resources to most deserving 
projects. 

•  County Assemblies should enact 
adequate legislations on revenue 
administration to help the county 
executive to maximize on income 
generation and be able to fund 
their budgets.
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cient appropriate evidence of the 
valuation of the asset, the auditor 
may need to consider qualification 
instead.

ii. Basis other than going concern
Where the use of the going concern 
basis is inappropriate and the entity 
is required to prepare its financial 
statements on a basis other than 
that of going concern, the auditor 
may consider it appropriate or 
necessary to include an emphasis of 
matter paragraph in the audit report 
to draw the user’s attention to the 
basis on which the financial state-
ments have been prepared and the 
reasons for its use. 
 
iii.  Subsequent events
The notes to the financial state-
ments include disclosures around 
subsequent events / post balance 
sheet events because, for many 
entities, the impact of COVID-19 
started to emerge after the end of 
their financial periods. The auditor 
will need to assess whether the 
disclosures made by the entity 
regarding subsequent events, and 
whether they are adjusting or 
non-adjusting events, are appropri-
ate. The auditor may conclude that 
it is necessary to include a related 
emphasis of matter paragraph in the 
auditor’s report to highlight man-

analysis, 15 counties including Tana 
River, West Pokot, Lamu, Kirinyaga, 
Mombasa, Nandi, Kiambu, 
Elgeyo-Marakwet, Laikipia, Taita 
Taveta, Marsabit, Makueni, 
Kakamega, Tharaka-Nithi and 
Nyandarua more than doubled their 
revenue over the first six years of 
devolution. The report further 
shows a decline in revenue collec-
tion in Busia, Wajir, Homa Bay and 
Mandera counties. Nairobi County 
on the other hand, although raising 
the highest own source revenue has 
grown less than one per cent in the 
first six years of devolution. The 
report however noted that the 
county has a potential to finance 40 
per cent of its budget. The potential 
is based on a study conducted by the 
National Treasury in 2018 which 
projected that the counties own 
source revenue (OSR) potential is at 
Kshs. 172 billion per annum. In 
2016/17, the three sources accounted 
for more than 40 per cent of the 

he constitution of Kenya 
2010 lays down timelines 
for Budgets preparation 
both at the National level 
and County Governments. 

Once the Cabinet Secretary has 
tabled in the National Assembly the 
government estimates and expendi-
tures together with the proposed 
laws on appropriation and financial 
management for the ensuing fiscal 
year, parliament sets the stage for 
County budgets by debating and 
passing the various laws such as 
County Allocation of Revenue Act, 
Division of Revenue Act, and PFM 
Act amongst others.

Since inception of devolution in 
2013, county governments have 
struggled to collect their own 
revenues and have been relying 
largely on equitable revenue share 
allocation from the National 
Government to perform their 
functions. The law empowers 
counties to administer and collect 
on source revenue from sources 
such as; property – related revenue, 

parking fees, licenses, cess, permits, 
fines and penalties amongst others. 
A new draft policy and County 
Revenue Bill was adopted in 2018 to 
broaden the county revenue base 
and improve collections. But its 
implementation required a better 
understanding of the potential 
revenues at the county level and of 
the barriers or opportunities in 
realizing that revenue-raising 
potential. Most counties have been 
unable to maximize their potential 
with a number of them reporting 
low revenue. This has hampered full 
implementation of county budgets 
due to huge deficits occasioned by 
low revenue as expenditures 
increases.

A report by the Commission on 
Revenue Allocation (CRA) published 
in June2021, indicates that Embu 
and Garissa counties have drastical-
ly increased their revenue from 
2013/14 Financial year. According to 
CRA, Embu and Garissa have grown 
own revenue source by 254 and 202 
per cent respectively. From the 

i.  External valuations
An external specialist or expert, 
such as a property surveyor, has 
included a ‘material valuation 
uncertainty’ clause in a valuation 
report explaining that less certainty 
– and a higher degree of caution – 
should be attached to the valuation 
of property or other assets on the 
entity’s balance sheet. Management 
has appropriately disclosed the 
matter in the notes to the financial 
statements.

It is worth noting that this may not 
always be the case. Just because 
there is such an uncertainty, and 
while it may be material, that does 
not necessarily make it “fundamen-
tal” to users. For example, an 
emphasis of matter may not be 
appropriate for an entity with one 
property that, while material, is 
only a small proportion of total 
assets. However, it may be appro-
priate for an entity in the real estate 
sector holding a number of invest-
ment properties that make up a 
significant proportion of the 
company’s total assets, or similarly 
for a property fund.

If such a ‘material valuation uncer-
tainty’ clause has been included in 
the valuation report, but the auditor 
has not been able to obtain suffi-

agement’s subsequent events 
disclosure, given its significance. 
 
iv. Litigation outcome uncertainty
The entity is subject to litigation as 
a result of breaching the terms of a 
contract during the COVID-19 crisis. 
There is uncertainty relating to the 
outcome of the litigation, and a high 
level of judgment involved in 
deciding whether there is a liability, 
contingent liability or no liability to 
be recognized.

v. Other considerations for the 
auditor 
The auditor may also consider 
whether: 
a)  Inclusion of an emphasis of 
matter paragraph leads to the entity 
breaching a loan covenant, and 
whether the lender would waive that 
covenant breach or not. In this 
context, it is important to under-
stand that an audit report with an 
emphasis of matter is not a modifi-
cation of the auditor’s opinion. 

b)  The explanation is specific to the 
entity’s circumstances.

How is an emphasis of matter 
disclosed?
An emphasis of matter paragraph is 
included within a separate section of 
the auditor’s report with an appro-

priate heading that includes the 
term “Emphasis of Matter”. The 
heading may be expanded to include 
further context of the matter being 
referred to, e.g., ‘Emphasis of 
Matter – subsequent event 
COVID-19 pandemic’.

The paragraph should:

i.  include a clear reference to the 
matter being emphasized and to 
where relevant disclosures that fully 
describe the matter are found in the 
financial statements; and  
ii. indicate that the auditor’s 
opinion is not modified in respect of 
the matter.

For example;

Emphasis of Matter [ - ……….]
We draw attention to Note [X] to the 
financial statements which 
describes […………….]. Our opinion is 
not modified in respect of this 
matter.  

In Conclusion
The paragraph should only refer to 
information presented or disclosed 
in the financial statements and 
should not provide additional 
information, explanation or inter-
pretation. The placement of an 
emphasis of matter paragraph in the 

auditor’s report depends on the 
nature of the information to be 
communicated, and the auditor’s 
judgment as to the relative signifi-
cance of such information to 
intended users compared to other 
elements required to be reported in 
accordance with ISA (UK) 700 
(Revised June 2016). 

Coronavirus may lead to situations 
where an auditor considers includ-
ing an emphasis of matter para-
graph in the auditor’s report. 
However, even in the unprecedented 
circumstances brought about by 
COVID-19, inclusion in auditors’ 
reports is not expected to be wide-
spread, and will occur only when the 
matter is considered to be ‘funda-
mental’. Widespread use of empha-
sis of matter paragraphs may 
diminish the effectiveness of the 
auditor’s communication about 
important matters. It is important 
to note that emphasis of matter 
paragraphs is no longer used to 
draw attention to material uncer-
tainties relating to going concern; 
these are disclosed in a separate 
section of the audit report.
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 The same position was adopted by 
the Tax Appeals Tribunal in its 
March 2020 ruling on an appeal 
made by the Coca-Cola Central East 
and West Africa Limited. Here it was 
added that the relevant factor in 
determining an exported service is 
the location of the consumer and 
not the place where the service is 
performed. The identity of the 
consumer or customer has also been 
clarified as the party in a business 
agreement. In essence, any Kenyan 
entity that is engaged to provide a 
service by an entity outside Kenya 
qualifies to declare the transaction 
as an exported service. Prior to 
Finance Act 2021 all exported 
services were zero-rated and the 
Kenyan providers qualified for 
refund of all input tax attributable 
to delivery of the service. This has 
now been outlawed despite the 
Court’s stance that Kenya ought to 

by the High Court of Kenya and Tax 
Appeals Tribunal. In May 2019 the 
High Court ruled in an appeal made 
by Panalpina Airflo Limited chal-
lenging an earlier ruling by the Tax 
Appeals Tribunal on definition of 
services exported out of Kenya. 
According to the High Court, it does 
not matter whether a service is 
performed in Kenya or outside 
Kenya to determine export of a 
service but rather that the location 
of service consumption should be 
outside Kenya. This is in line with 
the destination principle under the 
OECD (Organization for Economic 
Development) guidelines on 
neutrality of VAT which require that 
internationally traded services be 
taxed according to the rules of 
jurisdiction of consumption.

he Kenyan Finance Act 2021 
was assented to law at the 
close of June 2021. This is 
in line with last year’s 
amendments under the 

Public Finance Management law 
which realigned the introduction of 
new tax policies to the Govern-
ment’s fiscal year and policies.

A number of commentaries have 
focused on the tax policies intro-
duced to cushion the public against 
the adversities of the COViD 19 
pandemic, as well as aiding the 
Government in bridging the 
year-on-year budget deficit. The 
significant steps made by the 
Finance Act 2021 in painting the 
Government’s taxation policy 
towards multinational enterprises 

(MNEs) is too glaring to be wished 
away. There are numerous amend-
ments in the Income Tax Act, VAT 
Act and Tax Procedures Act that 
focus on taxation of cross-border 
transactions by MNEs plying their 
trade in the Kenyan jurisdiction.

Under the VAT Act, service providers 
who focus on clients outside Kenya 
have been dealt a big blow by the 
reclassification exported services 
from zero-rated to exempt. This 
amendment prevents the service 
providers from recovering any input 
taxes incurred when offering 
exported services, unlike the case of 
export of commodities. The amend-
ment also cuts short the celebration 
and reprieve that taxpayers obtained 
in two notable rulings recently made 
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